

Minutes of Mersham Annual Parish Meeting held in 
the Church Room, St John the Baptist Church, Mersham on Monday, 16th May 2022

7 members of the public, 7 Parish Councillors, Borough Councillor Paul Bartlett, County Councillor Clair Bell, Peter New (Neighbourhood Watch) and PCSO Luke Jones were in attendance

The meeting started at 7.00pm

1. Welcome
Cllr Fletcher welcomed everyone to the meeting. 

2. Peter New and PCSO Luke Jones
Peter New spoke about the Neighbourhood Watch and its aims.  Peter New’s role is keeping people free from crime and free from fear of crime.
The vulnerabilities for Mersham are:
Sheds
Vans with tools inside
Online deliveries
Dogs (less so now since the pandemic)
Thefts from cars
Catalytic convertor theft
Hare coursing and other rural crimes

Peter New covers all of Ashford and his aim is to prevent crime.   Ashford is a target for county lines drug trafficking.  Crimes are both preventable and avoidable.
As far as Scams are concerned –the advice is, do nothing in a rush.

PCSO Luke Jones explained that the PCSOs are in short supply.  There has been a big change over the last 12 months and going forward there is to be a lot of change ahead.  The PCSO works well with Peter New.  Peter New encourages everyone to sign up to the Neighbourhood Watch email system.  

Cllr Murphy asked what signing up means?  Peter New explained that it means receiving emails and, hopefully, reading those emails as they will be relevant to your area.

3. Report from Clair Bell
In February Kent County Council approved the budget for 2022-23.  The council tax rise is just under 3% (including 1% Adult Social Care levy) which means for the average Band D property, KCC's element of council tax increases from £1418 to £1461. The £150 rebate scheme is administered by Ashford Borough Council.
 
Colleagues at KCC agreed this was the hardest budget setting process any of us has known. The pressures and demands on council services this year are unprecedented and our funding sources are limited. Each 1% rise in council tax raises just £8m of funding for the council. The overall revenue budget is around £1.1 billion.
 
Local authorities have a legal duty to set a balanced and sustainable budget, across the council as a whole. KCC has to meet its statutory duties, for example in social care, which accounts for almost half of the total revenue budget, and in other areas too such as school transport for children with special educational needs. Government grants have reduced over the years and the council’s ability to raise council tax is restricted.  Councils are affected too by the increase in the cost of utilities etc.
 
All departments of the council have had to make savings and some of these have been very difficult and painful.  For example we have reduced the subsidy we offer to some bus companies, meaning certain bus services are no longer viable and are likely to be withdrawn.  We recognise this will have a huge impact on some of our residents who rely on those services but we have little choice in the current circumstances.  In my own Adult Social Care portfolio I have had to cease a programme of support for homeless people, again with enormous regret, but we simply don’t have the money to keep it going.
 
As I said, social care is a major part of the council's activity.  Alongside dealing with the increased demand for social care and workforce shortages which our providers are experiencing, we are working hard with the local NHS on the new NHS structure, called the Integrated Care System, which is designed to make health and social care more joined up.  Joint commissioning and pooling budgets are key elements of this with a strong focus on hospital discharge, to make best use of resources and improve the experience of patients.  It is not an easy task – our two organisations are very different in terms of structure, responsibilities, funding etc. but I think we're making progress and good relationships are being established between the partners, which I believe is the key to success. Those partners include district councils, voluntary sector organisations, social enterprises and patient liaison groups. Together we are trying to move more in the direction of prevention, with a focus on supporting people in their communities, promoting independence, encouraging healthy lifestyles, addressing social isolation and loneliness, and thus improving overall wellbeing and reducing the reliance on costly health and social care services. Tackling health inequalities is also high on the agenda.
 
Elsewhere in KCC we've seen a large increase in the number of children with special educational needs - up 20% - for whom we need to find school places and provide transport.  Again these are statutory responsibilities which we have to discharge before we consider what we can done in terms of discretionary services. But we have managed to find resource for extra things such as Reconnect, which is a project to support youngsters following the pandemic, helping them to catch up on missed learning, providing opportunities to engage in sports and activities, access to mental health support, and so regain confidence and have fun.
 
Now that we are coming out of the pandemic, which impacted every aspect of the council over the last 2 years, we are turning our attention to the future.  KCC is the strategic authority for Kent and we are developing a Strategic Plan for the next 4 years, setting out how we will work as a council and with our partners to deliver better outcomes for Kent residents, businesses and communities and how we will respond to the government’s agenda for Levelling Up and County Deals. We are looking at community infrastructure, such as libraries and children's centres, highways assets, digital connectivity and how we can improve support for schools, offer enhanced opportunities to develop skills for employment and make sure that vulnerable people are safe and have access to the services they need.  One specific commitment is to support our rural communities and businesses which have distinctive challenges and opportunities.  We want to explore innovation and technology and involve community and voluntary groups to deliver projects for rural communities, as well as supporting Kent’s rural environment, productive farmland and protected landscapes.  We will also include a commitment to the environment in the wider sense, working towards Kent being net zero by 2050 and the need to adapt to climate change, for example by taking steps to establish sustainable water management. 

At the same time as planning for the future the council deals with the never-ending day-to-day challenges which arise. In recent weeks our highways team worked round the clock to manage the traffic congestion on the county’s roads, stemming from the problems at the port of Dover. Children’s services continue to support young unaccompanied asylum seekers. Alongside our district partners and various agencies across the county we have been preparing to welcome Ukrainian refugees who have now started arriving in Kent. The work includes carrying out checks on families who have offered accommodation, welfare checks and follow-up visits, processing payments for both hosts and guests, finding school places for the children and offering mental health support. Full details are available on the KCC website at https://www.kent.gov.uk/leisure-and-community/support-for-ukrainian-nationals

Cllr Bell was asked whether unaccompanied children are now going to other areas.  Cllr Bell explained that KCC had become overloaded but the Government began a mandatory dispersal scheme to take the pressure from KCC.

Cllr Turley explained that the PC had tried to get a Broadband scheme in Mersham.  The scheme failed, is there any hope that this may be more viable in the future?  OpenReach have stopped accepting any “demand-led” schemes.
Cllr Bell will check to see what the future may entail for such schemes.

Cllr Murphy explained that fly-tipping incidents are unprecedented.  Cllr Murphy considers that this is because of the controlled booking system. Cllr Bell explained that studies have been undertaken regarding the efficiency of the tip services.  The booking system brought in and is now easier to book.  The Government is consulting on this.  Re: flytipping – KCC has been told there has not been any increase.  Cllr Murphy finds the system is not easy to use and believes a hybrid system would be more beneficial.

Cllr Fletcher explained that the Government has announced it is reintroducing the “Right to buy” scheme.  Cllr Fletcher asked whether rural local needs housing would be incorporated?  Cllr Bell feels that it is unlikely that such housing would be included in such a scheme.

4. Report from The Save Aldington Campaign – read by Cllr Fletcher.
The Save Aldington campaign is live and ongoing.
Like Mersham Parish Council, we have recently engaged in the Evolution Power Scoping Report process, hopefully to good effect. Our submission has been delivered to the Planning Inspector and also to a range of consultees – Ashford BC, Aldington and Mersham PCs, Councillor Paul Bartlett and others including such as Natural England, the AONB Conservation Board and Kent Fire & Rescue Service.
We continue to await the EDF planning application for the 252 acres Church Lane project which we anticipate will have a significant effect on our future plans. It has been submitted to Ashford BC, who were unable to validate it and they await a further input. So, the wait goes on.
As does the finalisation of step 2 of the Save Aldington campaign. This step will firmly embrace the Mersham aspect of the campaign, not only in the management of the solar threat, but also in the plans to preserve and sensitively develop the East Stour Valley.
We aim to share the details of step 2 at the June meeting of Mersham Parish Council.
In the meantime, we thank you for your ongoing support and patience.

5. Report from Cllr Bartlett
A2070 – The current roadworks allow the Church Commissioner’s to build an additional 400 houses.
As part of this development there was a link road from Cheeseman’s Green planned.  The developer has now removed this from the plans but the Church Commissioners and the Developer do not agree on the removal of this.  The conclusion drawn is that there is a possibility that the church Commissioners plan to resurrect the plans for 750 homes at Conscience Farm.
Sometimes the volume of responses received can be influential to oppose an application.  Ashford Borough Council is short of the supply of new homes and now needs to build 1500 homes per annum.

IBF – The IBF is beginning to show signs of being a White Elephant.  At present there is up to a maximum of 2,000 lorries per day but it was expected that there would be 5,000 lorries per day.  It is likely that when the DfT said they would only need it until 2025, that this was true.  The future of the site is unknown and so it is important that the Public Right of Way (PROW) is re-instated when the DfT leave the site.  The reinstatement of the PROW is in the hands of the Planning Inspectorate.

Buffer Zone – the archaeological searches are on going.  There remains a small issue of site management, this is likely to be £30,000 per annum.

Planning – The Queens speech announced that the planning ideas have been dropped.  There are some minor issues coming forward from this but the future of planning looks to be interesting.
Heritage protection is to be managed at National levels and all assets will need to be itemised.

S106 – The new planning ideas rename the S106 as a Development levy, Police and SECAMB will be able to make claims from these levies.

Planning Department – The planning department in Ashford is to have a clearance week from 23/5 to 27/5 to try and resolve a large number of the outstanding applications.

A member of the public asked about planting on High Field.  The planting seems to have not happened yet, this is because of the small planting window – the rest of the planting is expected in the autumn/winter.  The planting has been concentrated around the pond areas in Sevington.

A member of the public asked about the Local Plan from 2030.  No plans are coming forward yet until the Stodmarsh nutrient issue is resolved.
As planning is about to change, the Land Mapping Commission may have been shelved.  Mersham might want to be considering the Mersham Wall and protecting the buffer zones.  The East Stour might provide a buffer zone too.

A member of the public asked about the solar farms – The EDF Plan will be decided by Ashford Borough Council as a planning applications but the Stone Street Group application will be decided by the Planning Inspectorate.

Cllr Murphy asked where the market is for the additional new homes being built.  Cllr Bartlett explained that there are 3 fronts working to solve the housing crisis:
The Conservatives have said that 300,000 homes should be built per annum.
The Right to buy scheme caused an issue because Councils were not required to reinvest the capital.  Housing Associations are required to reinvest the capital in to new housing stock.
Fixed mortgage providers have been limited due to the global crisis.  

6. Mersham Parish Council Chairman’s Report
This year we have experienced challenges, disappointments, and successes.  Following the separation of Mersham from Sevington just two years ago we have been able to focus totally on the immediate needs of this Parish, and we have seven members rather than the three we had on the joint PC previously.  I would like to outline briefly some the key areas to which we have turned our efforts, and give a flavour of the sort of things we try to achieve.
International Border Facility
This has been one of the most challenging issues facing us over the last two years, as the village has been, at times, overwhelmed with errant HGVs, as well as lighting and noise problems. We have worked hard alongside Paul Bartlett and Clair Bell to bring these issues to the attention of senior decision makers at government level, whilst trying to be supportive of government aims.  We have had meetings with Government ministers and received much reassuring feedback, not always backed up with action!  However, it would seem that Government is persuaded by our efforts, and intend to develop the eastern part of the site, between Blind Lane and Highfield Lane into a Nature reserve / wetland / wildlife area, thus maintaining a barrier between Mersham and the IBF.  They have done a lot of work to improve signage and awareness of the actual location of the IBF.  We hope that soon this will even include signage off the motorway!!!!
Together with KCC we have campaigned hard for the reinstatement of the turning circle and repairs to the mess left by Highways England at the end of Kingsford Street.
Fibre broadband project.
With a great deal of help and support from volunteers, we endeavoured to persuade Open Reach to bring high speed fibre broadband to much of the Aldington exchange part of the village.  Most unfortunately because Openreach had supported a previous partial project we were unable to generate enough support for this application to make it viable. We will continue to try to persuade Openreach to reconsider and bring fibre to the rest of the village.
Highways 
One of the most common problems we hear about is speeding within the village.  We have spent a great deal of time planning with Kent Highways and have agreed some improvements to signage around the village.
1 There has been new “parent and child” sign installed by the Mersham sports club.
2 In Bower Road The 30 mph speed limit is to be extended to include all the properties including Quarry View, and some form of a village gateway to be installed.
3 At the junction of Bower Road and Church Road new road markings will be applied to prevent cars turning right from cutting the corner, as well as slowing traffic entering Church Road.
4 As a result of our input, with support from neighbours, the bridge over the river near The Farriers Arms will be repaired but not straightened or widened as KCC originally planned.  We are awaiting final design information, but we are hoping for some gentle traffic calming to be incorporated as part of these works. 
Sports Club
We have contributed to and supported the Sports Club fund raising and now one of the members of the Parish Council is a Trustees of the Club.
Village Caretaker
We believe this has set the standard for the way villages should be maintained. Alongside the other villages in this scheme (Brabourne, Smeeth, Brook) We have heavily invested in new equipment for the Caretaker this year.  A big thank you to Paul Rodway for all his efforts over the last few years.
Village Hall
At last, the long-awaited extension to the Village Hall is about to start and new homes will be built behind it accessed off Blind Lane.  This project is one we have been promoting for several years. Earlier in the year Nobby Southern stood down as chairman after many years’ service, we are delighted that Melanie Wells agreed to take on the role.  She, and the Village Hall committee are looking forward to it becoming a well-used village hub when the new extension and other works are completed later this year. 
Tythe Barn
We have tried to facilitate meetings with Historic England, ABC, and the owners of the Tythe barn in the village, who share our aims, to try to save this wonderful piece of our heritage that will be lost if nothing is done soon. We believe its restoration is hugely important to the entire community.

I would like to take this opportunity publicly to thank Paul Bartlett and Clair Bell, both of whom have worked hard to support us in all we have been doing.  We could only have achieved a fraction of what we have without their support and help.  I would like to thank every member of the PC who, without exception, have contributed tirelessly throughout the year.  We are all volunteers and I have been very grateful to every one of them.  This leads me to Tracey, our Parish Clerk.  She has quietly guided us, and ensured we stay within our remit, and her commitment and enthusiasm is always greatly appreciated.
Could I remind everyone that next year in May we have the local elections for the Parish Council, and I am sure there will be vacancies. I would urge anyone who has any interest in the village, or who feels they could contribute, to consider standing to join the PC. We need new people. Please do talk to us.  All of our meetings are open to the public and we love to have input.   We really can make a difference. 

7. Questions from the audience
The gentleman who runs the local post Office explained that there has been an increase in issues with parking  for people to use the shop.  This has become a problem because the gate of a neighbour keeps being blocked.

The neighbour whose gate is being blocked also attended and explained her point of view.

The Parish Council is to discuss this as an agenda item at the June meeting.

A member of the public thanked Cllrs Bartlett and Bell for their contributions to the Jubilee event.
